
BOROUGH OF KETTERING

KETTERING TOWN FORUM

Meeting held: 25 June 2012
Present:
Councillors


Councillor Scott Edwards (also NCC) (Chair)

Councillor Linda Adams


Councillor Maurice Bayes

Councillor David Bishop (Rural Forum Representative)

Councillor Michael Brown


Councillor Lloyd Bunday


Councillor Paul Corazzo

Councillor Maggie Don

Councillor Terry Freer


Councillor Michelle George

Councillor Jenny Henson

Councillor Shirley Lynch



Councillor Ellie Manns


Councillor Paul Marks



Councillor Mike Tebbutt (A6 Towns Forum Representative)
` 
Councillor Jonathan West

Representatives of Member Organisations


Sergeant Simon Lloyd (Kettering Police)


Myra Bale (Kettering Private Hire and Taxi Association) - Deputy Chair)


Paul Ansell (Civic Society)



Monica Ozdemir (Civic Society)


Jane Calcott (Kettering Churches Together)

Also Present

Martin Hammond (Kettering Borough Council)

Paul Thomas (Kettering Borough Council)
Shirley Plenderleith (Kettering Borough Council)

Janice Maxey (Forum Administrator)
12.KTF.01
ELECTION OF CHAIR

Councillor Scott Edwards was proposed by Councillor Maurice Bayes and seconded by Councillor Shirley Lynch.

Councillor Michelle George was proposed by Councillor Corazzo and seconded by Councillor West.

Members voted on the matter as follows:-

For CllrScott Edwards - 8

For Cllr Michelle George- 7

Consequently, it was

RESOLVED
that Councillor Scott Edwards was duly elected as Chair of the Kettering Town Forum for the municipal year 2012/13.

12.KTF.02
ELECTION OF DEPUTY CHAIR
Myra Bale was proposed by Councillor David Bishop and seconded by Councillor Maurice Bayes.  

There being no other nominations, it was

RESOLVED
that Myra Bale was duly elected as Deputy Chair of the Kettering Town Forum for the municipal year 2012/13.
12.KTF.03
APOLOGIES


Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Bain, Bellamy, L. Henson, Hollobone, Parker, and Watts
12.KTF.04
MINUTES
RESOLVED 
that the minutes of the meeting of Kettering Town Forum held on 6 February 2012 be approved as a correct record.
12.KTF.05
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


Cllr Maggie Don declared an interest as a resident affected by one of the proposed residents parking schemes.  
12.KTF.06
PUBLIC SPEAKERS 

Paul Ansell (Civic Society) indicated he wished to speak on Item 8 on the Agenda.


Pamela Towns indicated she wished to speak on Item 10 on the Agenda.

12.KTF.07
REPORTS OF THE FORUMS REPRESENTATIVES ON THE A6 TOWNS FORUM AND THE RURAL FORUM

Members noted that the meeting of the A6 Towns Forum was being held on 27 June and that a report would be submitted to the next meeting by the Town Forum’s representative.

The last meeting of the Rural Forum had been held on 16 February 2012 and Councillor Bishop, as the Town Forum’s representative, reported as follows:
· The Site Specific Proposals Local Development Document – Options Consultation had been discussed and Members had been invited to a combined meeting of the Kettering Town, A6 Towns and Rural Forums held on 5 March 2012.
· Members had received a presentation from Northamptonshire ACRE in respect of its new venture, the Bulk Oil Buying Scheme where for an annual membership fee, rural residents could take advantage of the a scheme which could reduce the cost of their domestic heating oil each time an order was placed.  This also had environmental benefits.   Cllr Maggie Don asked if this information could be passed on to Tenants Forum as there were many Council tenants in rural areas who may wish to take advantage of such a scheme.  This was agreed and officers would take back and organise.
· Officers had agreed to report back on Cransley Park in respect of the site being lit up but yet unoccupied.  There would be a further meeting in respect of this issue in the next few weeks.
12.KTF.08
POLICING ISSUES & STATISTICS
Sergeant Simon Lloyd, of the Safer Communities Team for the Kettering town area, attended the meeting and presented the report on ward crime statistics and policing issues.
Members of the Forum noted an unusual increase in the number of crimes but this should be set against the very large decrease last time.  Members’ attention was drawn to the following:-

· All wards had seen an increase in the number of burglaries and violence offences particularly domestic violence.  80% of arrests were violence elated and mostly alcohol related. Efforts to tackle these areas were outlined as follows:-

Burglary- 

· Door knocking in areas where crimes were being carried out advising residents on how to be more secure i.e. not leaving valuables on display
· Through schools

· Social Media (facebook, twitter)

· Funding had been secured for Lawjack, software to detect thefts.

· Process of setting up retail crime initiative to include information sharing with second hand dealers network for example.

· Lots of curfew checks.

· Intelligent with targeting.

Violence

· Violence car from 4 to midnight at peak events

· Pro-active prevention work

· Visiting anybody that has committed a violent offence to curb behaviour

· Visiting victims to reassure them.

· Lots of partnership work.
· An increase of plain clothed officers in licensed premises.

Theft and Handling

· Working with crime prevention initiative.

· As shop lifting had increased in the Town Centre, trying to empower shop keepers to prevent possible crimes 

· PCSO dedicated to the Town Centre so visible presence for retailers.

· Visiting many habitual offenders, to offer support where appropriate.

Members raised the following comments:-

· In some households, some valuable items were on display for cultural or religious reasons and therefore were not able to be moved.  It was accepted that some items could not be moved but householders were advised that if they could be moved to a less prominent location they should be.

· The mobile police station stationed recently on the Ise Lodge Estate had proved a great success with the residents. 
· To keep doors locked whilst outside in the garden would appear to be a bit excessive and a worry for elderly residents.

· Was there anything Councillors could do to help in any way?  Sgt Lloyd responded that if any Councillors wanted to get involved this would be welcomed and to get in touch with him.
· Perhaps there could be a review of the opening hours of public houses to tackle alcohol related crime?  Officers confirmed that the Government had proposed a couple of measures for later in this area and these would be taken to Licensing Committee when known.  

· The situation was not all doom and gloom.  Some Members had gone out with the street pastors and had been very impressed with the work they were doing together with the efforts of the Police and doormen in the town.

The Chair of the Forum thanked Sergeant Lloyd for his report.

12.KTF.09
OLYMPIC TORCH RELAY UPDATE
Iain Kirtley, Partnership Manager, was in attendance for this item.  Members received a presentation that updated the Forum in respect of the Olympic Torch Relay which would be taking place in Kettering on 2 July 2012.  The presentation covered the route through the town, the number of torch bearers, the proposed road closures and details of the convoy accompanying the torch.  
Members raised questions relating to the following:-

· The involvement of schools; How had they all been notified?  
· Arrangements for when the torch arrived at and rested for lunch at the Market Place.
· The entertainment and activities proposed for the Market Place and Town Centre.

· Toilet provision.
· Provision for the disabled.
· The effect of road closures on care homes etc.

· Parking.  

· The lack of information on the website regarding the names of the torch bearers coming through Kettering.

 Iain Kirtley responded as follows:-
· Every school in the town had been given details of the event and the Council was had also been aware of other schools from outside the town planning to see the torch in Kettering.  
· The Salvation Army would be performing in the Market Place to welcome the torch and afterwards there would be activities in the William Knibb Centre.

· Toilets in the museum would be open and in the Toller Rooms.
· There would be space allocated for less able people.

· Not all care homes had been notified about the road closures but ‘Meals on Wheels’ had specifically been informed.
· No extra parking had been laid on but KBC staff had been asked to park in Meadow Road to leave more room in the London Rod car park for visitors.  There would be no park and ride scheme as this had proved unsuccessful when trialled for a previous event.
12.KTF.10
SUITE 16 – UPDATE

Members received a presentation that updated the Forum in respect of the ongoing regeneration of the Town Centre area, in particular:-

· Update of achievements to date (including opening of Prezzo in the Market Place).
· Update on main projects currently ‘on the go’.
· Redressing the balance between vehicles and pedestrians and to re-attract town centre users and investors to the market Place, Horsemarket, Market Street and Sheep Street areas of the town centre.

· The Newlands Centre

· The Yards

· Transport Strategy for Growth

· Update on progress in town centre quarters

· Progress against the AAP.

Mr Paul Ansell of Kettering Civic Society was present at the meeting and made the comment that there was a danger of trade being further taken away from the town centre with the further development of the Northfield Avenue development.  This had already happened with the out of town Retail Park close to Tesco’s.
He also made comments relating to the compromise that had to be made in protecting The Yards and attracting individual niche shops against the needs of the High Street and Market Street.  Also, in some instances it would be beneficial for cars to be allowed limited access to some of the town.

Members made the following comments/questions:-

· The Newlands seemed to fill empty units more quickly; this was attributed to the more proactive management they could deploy compared to the more diverse ownership of units elsewhere in the town.  
· Some businesses were struggling to deliver the café culture initiative due to the conflict with County Council rules concerning outside seating.
· The Council should be sympathetic to surrounding businesses when offering big screen events.  Some businesses had reported losing potential business to mobile refreshment vans etc.  
· The new roundabouts in Northampton Road seemed to be a success despite some initial sceptism.  However, traffic flow from Bowling Green Road to these roundabouts was still slow.

· There were a lot of cars still speeding through the Gateway area (Redcross, Peacock public House).
· Some members considered that the proposed changes to car parking in the London Road car park were pleasing, others considered them still too high compared to other towns.
· It was important for the Northfield Avenue retail area and Town Centre to complement each other.

· The pedestrianisation of Gold Street had been long awaited (since 2003).  How long would it be for the rest of the town to be pedestrianised?
· Perhaps St Mary’s Road junction with London Rd should be given higher priority than Eskdail Street in terms of the junction improvement programme.  
· Lobbying for the electrification of the Midland Main line could speed up work on the Station Quarter.

· The Newland Street Bus station side was accepted as an ongoing saga and was a very unsightly area of town due to the bus shelters but this was probably low priority at the moment.
· The Evening Telegraph had reported that the London Road car park was the least used car park, was this correct. 
· Some Members reported that some of their constituents had asked if some of the monies for the projects for the town centre could be spent in the wards adjacent to the town and could a brief précis be provided of how each ward was doing in terms of improvements i.e. social housing, parking facilities, condition of those estates.   

· The Market Place was already looking shoddy in parts due to chewing gum.  In older areas i.e. Montagu Street   pigeon mess and cigarette stubs had been noticed outside the snooker club.   Were there sufficient resources to keep these areas maintained?
· As a trading entity, Kettering was doing  well:-

· It has kept to its vision.
· Green shoots are coming.
· New ladies shoe shop coming.
· The funding was not allowed for  ward issues
· Car parking concerns had been listened to and suggestions made to see if footfall would increase.

· We are moving forward (slowly but surely)

· Much depended upon the East Kettering development and the S.106 monies this would bring in before complete predestrianisation of the town centre could take place. 
Officers made the following comments in response:-

· Most of the units that were empty in the town were the older units and harder to let than in the Newlands.

· New NCC policies should address concerns the County currently has about the movement of vehicles through the town.  The new layout of road should enable the café culture to prevail and owners and the County would be encouraged to work to work together in this matter.

· Comments made on the big screen events had been  noted.

· There was an existing transport plan proposal to make Eskdail two way which should go someway to solve the demand for a north-south route through the town centre.

· Officers were aware of the issue of vehicles speeding near to the Peacock and it was hoped that a traffic order might alleviate the problem.

· The pedestrianisation of High Street and Gold Street would take place but there was much detailed work to be done before work could commence.  It was quite a complicated design and it had to be ascertained what was underneath the tarmac.  It would be done in two phases with the Gateway commenced first (which should be fairly straightforward) then the length of Gold Street and High Street.
· It was agreed that electrification of the Midland Main Line would speed up work on the Station Quarter.

· It had been confirmed that the London Road car park was the least used car park in terms of the percentage of tickets and number of spaces and the quote in the Evening Telegraph was therefore correct.

· Regarding the cigarette stubs outside the snooker club, this was noted and officers would look at putting in bins and directing wardens to that area.  Shirley Plenderleith agreed to speak to Brendan Cole to make sure he was included in a joint approach to businesses.

12.KTF.11
RESIDENTS PARKING UPDATE

Shirley Plenderleith, Head of Environmental Health, was in attendance for this item and outlined the report which updated the forum of the current situation regarding residents parking schemes in the town. It was noted that the Borough Council was continuing to work with the County Council to implement the agreed scheme with a view to introducing the remaining parts in Autumn 2012. 
Pamela Towns was present at the meeting and spoke in relation to the proposed parking in Field Street and Grange Road (Zone H).  She queried why in a road with so many businesses there was a need for residents parking outside the businesses and as none of these would require residents parking, could these be used for disabled parking?  Also, she was not aware of any of the businesses being consulted about the proposals.  Shirley Plenderleith noted the comments made and agreed to look at the issue.  Businesses had not been consulted because the scheme had been requested by residents because of the parking problems they experienced as a result of those businesses.    However the feedback from the Bridge club was noted.  

Members made comments in respect of the following:-

· Carers permits; A single pass with one number plate was not sufficient for family members and carers etc.  It was confirmed that the County Council Carers Policy was being reviewed and unfortunately it had not yet reached the stage that the council would have liked and therefore a policy may be introduced locally in the meantime.  An update on this issue would be reported in due course.
· Zones pending – what was the timescale? It was confirmed that for the majority of zones this was in the hands of the County Council.  It was confirmed that current zones were in place until replaced with new zones.  
· Zone G included many large three-storey properties which may require more than 2 permits and also Zone E which included a lot of house share arrangements.   It was confirmed that a balance had to be struck and at the moment the decision had been made for two permits per household.  However, there may be more in due course and each case would be considered on an individual basis. 

12.KTF.12
SITE SPECIFIC PROPOSALS LOCAL DEVELOPMENT DOCUMENT
The Forum received a report, the purpose of which was to update Members of the Forum with regards to the recent consultation held on the Site specific Proposals Local Development (LDD) – Options paper.  
RESOLVED
that the initial update from the consultation exercise be noted.
12.KTF.13
NEXT MEETING

The next meeting of the Forum would be held on Monday 17 September 2012.
(The meeting started at 7.00pm and ended at 9.07 pm)

              Signed…………………………………………..

Chair

jcm
Kettering Town Forum No. 1
25.6.12

